Defford and Besford Parish Council
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting
    held on Tuesday 10 November 2009
     In the Village Hall, Defford

Meeting commenced:7.45 pm. Meeting ended: 9.50 pm.     Present:  Cllrs J Brookes (Chairman), Cllrs R Davis,  R Neath ,  A Roe, C Woods ,I Spiers , R Ottley, S Lee and D Smith 
                           In attendance: D M Taverner - Acting Clerk 
                Apologies: None recorded
1
 After opening the meeting the Chairman led those present in an Act of Remembrance for those who had given their lives in service to the Country. A minutes silence was observed as a mark of respect.  
2
Declarations of Interest for a) the Meeting and b) Any Changes to be notified to the Registers of Interests and Gifts &   Hospitality

Cllr R Davis –       re Rooftop Housing Group
  
Cllr A Roe   -        Village Hall

Cllr D Wilkinson – Member of PCC  

Cllr Brookes   -     Village Hall 

Cllr R Neath   -     Village Hall
Cllr C Woods –     Besford Court Management Cttee 

All non prejudicial 
3 Welcome to new Councillors – Cllr Sonja Lee and David Smith were welcomed to their first meeting by the Chairman

4 Public Forum 

Questions were asked regarding the state of repair of road surfaces and drains throughout the Parish. The Clerk advised that he had attended a meeting with representatives from the County Council’s Highways Department and he had been told that that the budget for road repairs in the County had been greatly reduced from the previous financial year, but that attention would be given to works which were essential to public safety. 

Following concerns that had been raised concerning the state of drainage regarding the state of drainage in Harpley Road the Clerk reported that the County Council had again arranged to pressure jet particular parts of the drainage system although this did not seem to have eradicated the problem fully in certain areas
A Member of the public asked why the parish Council minutes were no longer published in the Parish Magazine. The Magazine editor, Mr Roy Shepherd, advised the parishioner that minutes would not be published in the magazine until he had received an apology from the Chairman regarding the accusation that Parish Council minutes had been the subject of unauthorised editing and amendment by him before being published in earlier additions of the magazine. 

5  Village Hall  
Mr David Wakefield delivered a bill to the Parish Council in the sum of £1,748 representing 80% of the costs of legal works undertaken for the VHMC in respect of Covenant release and easements for the Village Hall project. Mr Wakefield refereed to the resolution of the Council on 16 September 2008 which stated:-

“That the PC contributes to the costs of raising the covenants in proportion to the areas of land that the footprint of the proposed new village hall bears to the whole, the VHMC paying for the footprint part and the PC paying for the remainder.
Mr Wakefield also referred to a letter of instruction that had been sent by the then Vice Chairman of the PC to Hallmarks who were acting as the PC solicitors in the matter.

The main points of that letter of instruction are included here for reference:-
“ At a PC meeting held on the 16th September it was resolved that the PC would contribute to the costs of raising the covenants in proportion to the areas of land that the footprint of the proposed new village hall bears to the whole, the VHMC paying for the footprint part and the PC paying for the remainder
1)      That you should arrange with the Diocese’s solicitors to have the Covenants on the whole of the car park land raised.

2)      That once this is done you should move as quickly as possible to have the footprint land transferred to the VHMC trust for £1.00.

3)      That you should incorporate into the Conveyance a clause to ensure that if in the future the land is no longer requires for the purpose of siting a village hall upon it, and then the ownership of the land will revert to the PC.

4)      That you should arrange a Licence or a Lease on the remainder of the car park land to the VHMC. This document will have to incorporate certain covenants to prevent unauthorised use of the land and these details can be agreed with John Brookes on his return from holiday. The transfer of the footprint should take priority.

5)      As to costs, we understand that the Diocese want £1500 and their agents Humberts and March and Edwards together will want another £1500. These two amounts together with your costs relating to the covenants will be the sum to be apportioned between the PC and the VHMC. Your costs relating to the preparation of the Sale Agreement or Conveyance and the Licence/Lease should be billed to the VHMC.

6)      I understand and Mike Pegg of the VHMC also understands that you will rely on assurances from both parties and that a formal undertaking regarding costs will not be required.

7)      You have mentioned the billing arrangements and we will discuss this further in due course.”

	
	


Mr Wakefield was of the view that the bill presented should thus be paid in accordance with those instructions and the 16 September 2008. 

Cllr Ottley was critical of the content of previous minutes of meetings  and stated that he felt that they were inaccurate and delivered too late to Members for them to properly digest the content of them. The Clerk advised that Cllr Ottley that the content of each set of the previous Parish Council meeting minutes were presented for approval by Council and a special resolution would have to be passed by Council before minutes which had been previously approved could be altered.

Cllr Brookes also expressed the view  that the VHMC were still in an ongoing dispute concerning the payment of the Council’s legal fees in respect of the aborted Village Hall Project and that the PC should not pay the bill presented by Mr Wakefield until the VHMC had fulfilled its previous undertakings in this regard. 
Cllr Brookes stated that the PC had made the free offer of the Car Park available to the VHMC for the construction of the New Village Hall and that that as a condition of this the VHMC were to negotiate with the Diocesan Board on the price for lifting the covenants restricting development on the site. Cllr Brookes pointed out that there with a view to saving legal costs for the VHMC there had been a further concession by the PC so that the covenants only needed to be raised on the area taken up by the footprint of the new building.  

Following further debate Cllr Ottley asked that previously approved Council minutes should be amended as follows:
That the Minutes of the previous meeting of 14/7/09 should be amended to provide a true record of proceedings. 
This proposal was seconded by Cllr Lee
The following vote on this proposal was recorded

For 



Against
Cllr Ottley


Cllr Brookes

Cllr Lee 


Cllr Spiers

Cllr Smith


Cllr Neath



                 Cllr Davis

 



Cllr Roe
There was one abstention and the proposal was thus declared lost  
6  Minutes   

     The minutes of the meeting held on 8 September 2009 had been previously circulated and they were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.
7 Planning 

    Planning applications had been received in respect of the following:-

	     W 09/02240 Defford     Arms, Upton Road, Defford, Worcester, WR8 9BD 
	
	

	Proposal:
	Change of use from storage building to form two Bed and Breakfast units.

	
	


  Objections had been made concerning vehicular access and compliance with previous planning conditions. It was also felt that the development of the upper part of the proposed building would present a clear hazard to the potential of entrapment in the case of a fire as the exit routes proposed were not sufficient
	    W 09/02174 Defford  Arms, Upton Road, Defford, Worcester, WR8   9BD 


	Proposal:  Extension of site of approved holiday caravan park                         
 There were concerns that the previous planning conditions concerning the   holiday caravan park had not been met and that an extension of the use of the site should not be considered until these conditions had been fully met 

  

	


W 09/02446 -  
Orchard Farm, Defford Road – proposed new roof
There were no objections to this application

W/09/02558 -  The Georgian House , Upton Road,  Defford

Replacement Detached Garage

 There were no objections to this application

W/09/2317 – West Mercia Police – repository for storage and office accommodation, covered vehicle access and entrance road

  Representatives from West Mercia police had attended an earlier meeting to present these proposals and Members had raised no objections to this application.     

Following the resignations of Cllrs Dodwell and Wilkinson changes were needed to the constitution of the Planning Sub Committee. It was unanimously resolved that Cllr J Brookes and Cllr D Smith should be elected to the Planning sub Committee    
8 Finance
 (a) Payments

The following payments were authorised by Members

· N Power – Street lighting £88.37

· L A Garden Services- Grass Cutting £520.00

· Defford Village Hall – £40.00 – Room Hire

· Royal British Legion -  £50 – Remembrance day   

 (b) 2010/11 Parish Precept and medium term money plan


The Clerk set out details of the 2010/11 Parish Precept and medium term money plan for consideration by Members. Details were available on the parish website and are shown at Appendix A to these minutes.

Useable General Fund reserves stood at £7,339 at 31 Marc h 2009 and £1,000 was held in an Earmarked reserve for Flooding alleviation projects.
Contingency of £1,000 had been made in the calculation of the 2010/11 budget for part payment of the outstanding legal bills due to Hallmarks that would potentially fall on the PC if they remained unpaid by the VHMC. Payment of the full sum outstanding by the Pc would impact very heavily on the relatively small general fund balance. Some £1,000 would need to be taken from the General Reserve in each of the years 2010/11 and 2011/12 to balance the Council’s budget.

Expenditure, net of any liability arising from the non payment of the legal fees mentioned above, would be some estimated at some £8,520 in 2010/11

The Clerk recommended that the 2010/11 parish Precept was thus set at £8,500, an annual cost of an estimated £20.59 at Band D Council Tax.

The Chairman then made the following proposal:

That the 2010/11 Parish precept be set at £8,500. 

This was seconded by Cllr R Davis and unanimously supported by all Members present      
   9 Housing Needs Survey

Nigel Pollin an officer based in the Housing team at Wychavon Council outlined the details of Wychavon’s intention to carry out a Housing needs survey throughout the District. This was to address issues such as Housing affordability, the provision of social housing and the development and protection of community infrastructure


Mr Pollin sought permission for such a survey to be undertaken within the Parish to ascertain the level of such needs locally. Whilst Members were generally amenable to this request there were concerns that the existing character of the Parish should be protected maintained and that any future development should be scoped to fit within the local planning scene.


After further debate it was proposed by Cllr Davis that permission should be given to Housing needs survey being undertaken within the parish during the summer of 2010. This was seconded by Cllr Brookes and unanimously supported by all Members present.    


.
10 Maintenance of open spaces 

(a) Lengthsman Scheme The Clerk advised the meeting that projects suitable for work under the County Council lengthsman scheme were being identified to help clear drains and gulleys following recent heavy rain. The Clerk outlined the type of projects that would be funded may be funded but advised that there were strict rules governing the scheme. 
(b) Maintenance of roadways, footpaths and hedgerows –  

The Clerk advised Members that he was able to report emergency repairs to dangerous potholes and damaged footpaths directly to the County Council via the new web link. Members were asked to report any such problems via the Clerk who would log such reports and monitor the response to them.
11.  Councillors Reports
Cllr Davis outlined the following points by way of an update from recent activities by the District Council

The District Council’s ongoing financial situation was worsening following the economic downturn. Additional efficiency savings were being sought in addition to those previously identified. A consultation exercise was being undertaken under the SIMALTO banner to seek taxpayers’ views on the services that were key to them. 
Recycling rates were exceeding target levels and the new garden waste collection system had proved popular.
Substantial future expenditure cuts were expected at both District and County levels and further efficiency and staffing savings would need to be addressed 
There being no other business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9 50 pm.

Signed ........................

Chairman
Dated 9 February 2010..........................
